
  
SAN MATEO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT  
AGENDA FOR THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES STUDY SESSION 

November 18, 2009 
District Office Board Room 

3401 CSM Drive, San Mateo, CA  94402 
 

NOTICE ABOUT PUBLIC PARTICIPATION AT BOARD MEETINGS 
The Board welcomes public discussion. 
• The public’s comments on agenda items will be taken at the time the item is discussed by the Board. 
• To comment on items not on the agenda, a member of the public may address the Board under “Statements from the 

Public on Non-Agenda Items;” at this time, there can be discussion on any matter related to the Colleges or the 
District, except for personnel items.  No more than 20 minutes will be allocated for this section of the agenda.  No 
Board response will be made nor is Board action permitted on matters presented under this agenda topic. 

• If a member of the public wishes to present a proposal to be included on a future Board agenda, arrangements should 
be made through the Chancellor’s Office at least seven days in advance of the meeting.  These matters will be heard 
under the agenda item “Presentations to the Board by Persons or Delegations.”  A member of the public may also 
write to the Board regarding District business; letters can be addressed to 3401 CSM Drive, San Mateo, CA  94402. 

• Persons with disabilities who require auxiliary aids or services will be provided such aids with a three day notice.  For 
further information, contact the Executive Assistant to the Board at (650) 358-6753. 

• Regular Board meetings are tape recorded; tapes are kept for one month. 
Government Code §54957.5 states that public records relating to any item on the open session agenda for a regular board 
meeting should be made available for public inspection.  Those records that are distributed less than 72 hours prior to the 
meeting are available for public inspection at the same time they are distributed to the members of the Board.  The Board 
has designated the Chancellor’s Office at 3401 CSM Drive for the purpose of making those public records available for 
later inspection; members of the public should call 650-358-6753 to arrange a time for such inspection.  
6:00 p.m. ROLL CALL 
 
 Pledge of Allegiance 
 
DISCUSSION OF THE ORDER OF THE AGENDA 
 
MINUTES  
 

09-11-1  Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of October 28, 2009 
 

STATEMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC ON NON-AGENDA ITEMS 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
  

09-11-1A Approval of Personnel Actions: Changes in Assignment, Compensation, Placement, 
Leaves, Staff Allocations and Classification of Academic and Classified Personnel 

 
Other Recommendations 
 
 09-11-1B Approval of Community Education Classes, Spring/Summer 2010 
 
 09-11-2B Review and Adoption of 2009 Reaffirmation of Core Values and Principles 
   
INFORMATION REPORTS 
  
 09-11-1C Update on KCSM 

 
  09-11-2C Planning Update 
 
 



  
 
RECESS TO CLOSED SESSION 
 

1. Closed Session Personnel Items 
 

A. Public Employment – None  
 

B. Public Employee Discipline, Dismissal, Release 
 

CLOSED SESSION ACTIONS TAKEN 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 



Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees 
San Mateo County Community College District 

October 28, 2009 
San Mateo, CA 

 
The meeting was called to order at 6:11 p.m. 
 
Board Members Present:   President Karen Schwarz, Vice President-Clerk Patricia Miljanich, Trustees Helen 

Hausman, Richard Holober and Dave Mandelkern, and Student Trustee Virginia 
Medrano Rosales  

 
Others Present: Chancellor Ron Galatolo, Executive Vice Chancellor Jim Keller, Skyline College 

President Victoria Morrow, College of San Mateo President Michael Claire, Cañada 
College President Tom Mohr, and District Academic Senate President Patty Dilko 

Pledge of Allegiance 
 
DISCUSSION OF THE ORDER OF THE AGENDA 
President Schwarz said that in order to accommodate guests, there is a request to move item 09-10-101B, Adoption 
of Resolution No. 09-9 Authorizing Lease Financing of the Acquisition and Construction of Cañada Vista, and 
Approving Related Documents and Actions, along with the meeting of the San Mateo County Community College 
District Financing Corporation, to take place immediately after “Statements from the Public on Non-Agenda Items.”  
There were no objections.  
 
MINUTES 
It was moved by Vice President Miljanich and seconded by Trustee Hausman to approve the minutes of the October 
14, 2009 study session. The motion carried, all members voting “Aye.” 
 
STATEMENTS FROM EXECUTIVES AND STUDENT REPRESENTATIVES  
Executive Reports were presented by President Morrow, President Claire, President Mohr, President Dilko and 
College of San Mateo Associated Students President Steffi Santana. Copies of the Presidents’ Executive Reports 
were available for distribution at the meeting and are attached to the official minutes of record. 
 
President Morrow said that on October 4, members of the Kababayan Program participated in the Filipino American 
History Month Celebration at the Asian Art Museum in San Francisco. Included were a discussion of and readings 
from Aming Kuwento: Our Stories, a collection of artwork, photography, poetry, short stories and essays published 
by the Kababayan Program in spring 2008. President Morrow said there was a large crowd on hand for the topping 
off ceremony for Building 4 on September 24. President Morrow said the quads are now fully landscaped. 
 
President Claire acknowledged Mario Mihelcic and Jeremy Mileo who teamed with the local Veterans 
Administration to participate in a “Welcome Home” event held in San Francisco on September 26. President Claire 
said the number of students who are veterans at College of San Mateo has grown and Mr. Mihelcic and Mr. Mileo 
continue to serve them very well. President Claire said a new feature of his Executive Report will be a “Student 
Success Story” section. The current issue features Amber Klink, currently a student at Sarah Lawrence College in 
New York, who credits College of San Mateo for her success. President Claire announced that College of San 
Mateo alumnus Dr. J. Craig Venter received the National Medal of Science for his work in researching the human 
genome. 
 
President Mohr announced that The Center for Teacher Efficacy will receive a “Golden Bell Award” from the 
California School Boards Association in December. A Theater Arts Fundraiser will be held on December 3 and 
“The Woman in Armor,” a play written and directed by Cañada Theater Arts Professor Anna Budd, will open on 
October 29. President Mohr said that MESA Director Cathy Lipe led a group of students to the annual Society of 
Women Engineers Conference. Transfer Day was held this week and College Night is being held tonight with 
participation from universities and community colleges from across the Bay Area and the nation. 
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President Dilko said she sent the attached memorandum to District administrators on October 27 on behalf of the 
District Academic Senate Governing Council. She said this memorandum was carefully crafted and reflects the 
feelings of the District Academic Senate Governing Council. She said the intent in sending the memorandum was to 
(1) reaffirm the Academic Senate’s commitment to transparency in the shared governance process and their 
willingness to participate; (2) express gratitude to the College Presidents for the work done on the campuses; and 
(3) gently encourage the three College administrations to move forward with Districtwide plans and engage faculty 
and staff on these plans in order to tap into the innovative potential of collaboration among the three Colleges. 
 
Chancellor Galatolo expressed gratitude to the District Academic Senate, and to President Dilko as its leader, for 
working with administrators to address the difficult economic problems. He assured President Dilko that during the 
process of considering Districtwide initiatives, faculty will be involved just as they were in the process of College 
reductions.  
 
College of San Mateo Associated Students President Steffi Santana introduced Vice President George Frias. Ms. 
Santana said there are 18 senators and 20 active clubs on campus. Last summer, the leadership developed goals 
which include: proactively inform CSM students of the Associated Students and its willingness to help; enrich 
campus life by engaging with the student body and creating a sense of community; develop interpersonal 
relationships and strengthen communication among Senate members; evaluate and improve current programs; 
celebrate diversity; and advocate for student needs on the local, state and federal level.  Ms. Santana said the 
Associated Students attended a summer leadership retreat in June. They also helped on Welcome Day and hosted 
Welcome Week and Oktoberfest. Several members attended the California Community College Student Affairs 
Association (CCCSAA) leadership conference and a conference on budget cuts. Upcoming events include a haunted 
house on October 29-30; Spirit Week which is taking place this week; a staff and faculty appreciation event, a 
budget forum with President Claire, and Social Justice Week. Vice President Miljanich asked what will take place 
during Social Justice Week. Ms. Santana said flyers and pamphlets regarding different kinds of social justice will be 
available. Trustee Mandelkern asked for details on the haunted house. Ms. Santana said it will be in the theater from 
1l:00 a.m.-2:00 p.m. and admission is free. 
 
STATEMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC ON NON-AGENDA ITEMS 
Professor Angela Stocker, Director of the Alcohol and Other Drug Studies Program at College of San Mateo, said 
this is an accredited program, with an emphasis on academics, which trains workers in the field, many of whom go 
on to get advanced degrees. Professor Stocker said the program meets State regulations for those who work in the 
field and serves an important need in the community. She said the program has professional and diverse faculty as 
well as a bilingual and bicultural curriculum. Debra Camarillo, Executive Director of The Latino Commission, also 
spoke in favor of the program. She is a graduate of the program and was one of two Latinos in the first class. Ms. 
Camarillo was instrumental in locating some of the classes in the community center of The Latino Commission in 
order to better serve the disproportionately represented Latino population. She said closing the program would 
devastate the field of substance abuse counselors. Marc Sabin, CEO of Project Ninety, Inc. also spoke in favor of 
the program. He said Project Ninety is the largest substance abuse treatment provider in San Mateo County and the 
majority of the counseling staff has come through the College of San Mateo program. Mr. Sabin said the program 
has produced professional counselors whose skills have saved many lives. 
 
Sibel Gurel said she is a 50-year-old student who has returned to school. She said that because of the reduction in 
classes, people who are unemployed and want to better themselves cannot come to College of San Mateo. She also 
said that meetings need to be more transparent; students were not aware of the meeting tonight and had only two 
days to circulate a petition.  
 
A second student said he is a veteran of the wars in Iraq and Afghanistan. He said he finds it difficult to get the 
classes he needs and is against the reduction of any classes. He urged the Board to not turn him and other students 
away by taking away courses they need. 
 
Jesus Moya, Professor of Ethnic Studies, noted that one-half of the student population at College of San Mateo is 
minority.  Professor Moya said that although his Department is very small, several hundred signatures were 
gathered in opposition to the recommended cutbacks. Professor Moya handed the petition to Chancellor Galatolo 
and said they are seeking their fair share and equality with the rest of the population. 
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Mario Mihelcic thanked President Claire and Dean Henry Villareal for their support of the Veterans Program. He 
said a welcome home barbecue is scheduled for November 13 at Central Park in San Mateo. Mr. Mihelcic 
introduced Renzo Delia who is a veteran and student at College of San Mateo. Mr. Delia was deployed to Qatar and 
described the intense loneliness felt by servicemen and women who are away from their families and the unsettling 
feeling of returning to find nothing has changed at home. He said returning service members must make a decision 
about what to do, e.g. go to school or reenlist. Mr. Delia said if not for College of San Mateo, he would not be able 
to continue his education. He said is determined to get his degree, go back to active duty and make a difference. 
 
Mr. Mihelcic introduced Doug Harrington who is also a veteran and student. Mr. Harrington said that Mr. Mihelcic 
and Mr. Mileo do a very good job in transforming students so they can go into society. Mr. Harrington said he is an 
electrician and is now training to become a building inspector. He urged the Board to keep the trades programs. 
 
President Schwarz thanked all of the public speakers. She said that in this difficult time, everyone must work 
together. President Schwarz added that the Board welcomes all input. 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
ADOPTION OF RESOLUTION NO. 09-9 AUTHORIZING LEASE FINANCING OF THE ACQUISITION 
AND CONSTRUCTION OF CAÑADA VISTA, AND APPROVING RELATED DOCUMENTS AND 
ACTIONS (09-10-101B) 
It was moved by Trustee Hausman and seconded by Vice President Miljanich to approve adoption of the Resolution 
09-9 and to approve related documents and actions. 
 
Chris Lynch, an attorney with the law firm Jones Hall which is the District’s bond counsel, said the lease documents 
have been amended since they were last presented in order to address a concern about the ability of the retirement 
reserve to be invested in this transaction over a long period of time. The documents now allow, on an annual basis, 
the retirement reserve to either ask the District for a new interest rate which would be acceptable to both parties or, 
if not acceptable, to require the District to repay the retirement fund in full using general obligation bond proceeds 
of the District which would constitute a special fund for that purpose. 
 
Trustee Holober asked if the lease obligation for the construction of College Vista was defeased in the same way, 
i.e. using bond money to pay off the obligation. Chancellor Galatolo said bond proceeds were used to pay off the 
lease obligation for College Vista and this was in conformance with the use of these funds as stated in the ballot 
argument. Trustee Holober also asked how rents paid by College Vista residents are used. Chancellor Galatolo said 
the rent proceeds are accounted for in the District’s unrestricted general fund. Trustee Holober said that while he is 
comfortable with having Measure A dollars available as a safety net for this project, he is not comfortable with 
using bond money for any other scenario which is not for facilities that are academic in nature.  
 
Trustee Mandelkern thanked Chancellor Galatolo, staff and bond counsel for responding to his questions. He said 
he had the same concerns as Trustee Holober and was provided a spreadsheet showing that costs for the Cañada 
Vista project were already allocated in Measure A and, therefore, there was no cut to any academic programs. 
 
Trustee Mandelkern said that because the Board has the final authority to make decisions as both the borrower and 
lender, it could be put in an awkward position in terms of being fair and equitable on both sides of the equation. He 
said he is concerned about the determination of the interest rate. The rationale presented at the Study Session was 
that this method of financing would reduce the cost of financing Cañada Vista and provide a higher than current 
market rate return to the retirement reserve through the District’s investment funds. Trustee Mandelkern said he is 
puzzled as to why, if we need to provide these funds at market rate and this is an investment of the type and scope in 
which the retirement reserve should be invested, has the retirement reserve not already been invested in other 
market rate securities at the same price. He also questioned why those securities at that market rate are not currently 
part of the investment portfolio and asked whether it indicates some degree of risk or appropriateness, and why the 
District is willing to make that decision now. Trustee Mandelkern said he is concerned that the disparity in the 
interest rates vs. the market rate for similar obligations will put the Board in a position of unfavorably treating either 
the Cañada Vista side of the equation or the retirement reserve fund. Chancellor Galatolo said the interest rate will 
be determined by the District’s financial advisor at Morgan Stanley and will be relative to what the market might be 
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if this were treated as an external investment. Chancellor Galatolo said the District has not invested in external 
investments because there is risk when a third party is involved; internally there is no risk because as the owner and 
ultimate re-payer of the investment, the District controls the risk. Additionally, most of the District money is in the 
County’s comingled fund which is very risk averse.  
 
Chancellor Galatolo asked Mr. Lynch to address Trustee Mandelkern’s concern about whether this is an arm’s 
length transaction. Mr. Lynch said his concern was that the District have an agreement that will hold up to scrutiny 
as a valid lease. To achieve this, the documentation is that used for a third party lender. The District will pay costs 
as with any arm’s length transaction, including title insurance, rental interruption insurance and other types of 
casualty insurance appropriate for this type of lease financing. Mr. Lynch said that Morgan Stanley will set the 
interest rate to match the characteristics of the transaction. 
 
Trustee Mandelkern asked if Mr. Lynch is comfortable with the process of setting the interest rate to insure it will 
be a fair market value rate to both sides in the transaction. Mr. Lynch said he is. He said the appropriate interest rate 
will be determined after the nature of the transaction is described to Morgan Stanley. 
 
Trustee Mandelkern asked if there could be a conflict of interest in using Morgan Stanley as the underwriter 
because the District has done business with them before. Mr. Lynch said Morgan Stanley does not stand to benefit 
in any way from the transaction and it is wise to deal with an entity with a proven track record. 
 
Trustee Holober asked if it is correct that this is a 30 year agreement at a 3% interest rate, and if this is considered 
market rate. Mr. Lynch said it is a 30 year agreement with an interest rate not to exceed 3%. He said one thing that 
makes it market rate is the ability to re-set the rate in each of the next two years. The retirement reserve may ask for 
a higher than 3% rate at these annual re-set opportunities, but the District is not obligated to agree; if there is no 
agreement, the District would then be obligated to repay the retirement reserve in full. After the second annual re-
set, the interest rate would be fixed. 
 
Trustee Mandelkern asked Mr. Lynch is he believes 3% is an adequate ceiling to cover the anticipated fair market 
value interest rate to be determined by Morgan Stanley. Mr. Lynch said he spoke with Morgan Stanley and they 
believe the appropriate rate will be in the range of 2-3%.  
 
Mr. Lynch provided a brief explanation of the lease financing documents which include the District and Financing 
Corporation resolutions, the Lease Agreement, the Assignment of Lease Agreement, and the Termination 
Agreement. 
 
Vice President Miljanich said it is her understanding that the retirement reserve will not lose money in the 
transaction. Mr. Lynch agreed, stating that the retirement reserve is entitled to receive annual lease payments plus 
interest. Vice President Miljanich said that in the current economic environment, she is more comfortable relying on 
ourselves than on outside partners. 
 
Trustee Mandelkern said he had many questions which have been answered. He now sees nothing to indicate that 
this transaction would be improper or unlawful and he can support the recommendation. 
 
Trustee Holober said he agrees with Trustee Mandelkern’s analysis but given the loss of bond funds through the 
County and the failure of the State to fund some projects, he will want to discuss this matter further if there is a 
recommendation to defease the obligation in a couple of year using Measure A funds. 
 
President Schwarz complimented the creativity of Chancellor Galatolo and staff in working with bond counsel to 
create this agreement. Vice President Miljanich thanked Mr. Lynch for presenting the information in a clear manner.  
 
After this discussion, the motion to adopt Resolution 09-9 and approve related documents and actions carried, all 
members voting “Aye.” 
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At 7:55 p.m., the meeting of the Board of Trustees was recessed in order to conduct a meeting of the Financing 
Corporation. 
 

MEETING OF THE SAN MATEO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT  
FINANCING CORPORATION 

 
1. The meeting was called to order by President Karen Schwarz at 7:55 p.m. 

 
2. Members Present: President Karen Schwarz, Vice President Ron Galatolo, Secretary Patricia Miljanich, and 

Treasurer Jim Keller 
 

3. Approval of Minutes: It was moved by Secretary Miljanich and seconded by Vice President Galatolo to 
approve the minutes of the meeting of December 10, 2008. The motion carried, all members voting “Aye.” 
 

4. Adoption of Resolution No. 09-1 Approving Lease Financing Documents in Connection with the Financing of 
the Acquisition and Construction of Cañada Vista: It was moved by Secretary Miljanich and seconded by Vice 
President Galatolo to approve adoption of the Resolution No. 09-1. The motion carried, all members voting 
“Aye.” 
 

5. Adjournment: It was moved by Secretary Miljanich and seconded by Vice President Galatolo to adjourn the 
meeting. The motion carried, all members voting “Aye.” The meeting was adjourned at 7:56 p.m. 

 
The meeting of the Board of Trustees was called back into session by President Schwarz at 7:57 p.m. 
 
APPROVAL OF PERSONNEL ACTIONS: CHANGES IN ASSIGNMENT, COMPENSATION, 
PLACEMENT, LEAVES, STAFF ALLOCATIONS AND CLASSIFICATION OF ACADEMIC AND 
CLASSIFIED PERSONNEL (09-10-2A) 
It was moved by Vice President Miljanich and seconded by Trustee Hausman to approve the actions in Board 
Report No. 09-10-2A. The motion carried, all members voting “Aye.” 
 
APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA  
The Consent Agenda consists of the following Board Reports: 
  
 09-10-1CA Ratification of First Quarter Warrants, 2009-2010 
 
 09-10-2CA Authorization and Utilization of Oakland Unified School District Contract for  
   Districtwide Moving Services 
 
It was moved by Vice President Miljanich and seconded by Trustee Hausman to approve item the items on the 
Consent Agenda. The motion carried, all members voting “Aye.”   
 
Other Recommendations 
 
ADOPTION OF NEW POLICIES 2.19, NONDISCRIMINATION; 2.51, REPORTING OF CRIMES; AND 
6.19, MULTIPLE AND OVERLAPPING ENROLLMENTS; AMENDMENT OF POLICIES 2.20, EQUAL 
EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY; 2.29, SEXUAL ASSAULT EDUCATION, PREVENTION AND 
REPORTING; 2.60, RESIGNATIONS; 6.04, MINIMUM CLASS SIZE GUIDELINES; 6.21, GRADING 
AND ACADEMIC RECORD SYMBOLS; 6.90, COMMUNITY EDUCATION CLASSES; 7.03, 
ELIGIBILITY REQUIREMENTS FOR ADMISSION OF INTERNATIONAL STUDENTS; AND 7.07, 
NON-RESIDENT STUDENT TUITION FEES (09-10-2B) 
President Schwarz read an email from AFT President Monica Malamud in which AFT demanded that Policies 2.19 
and 2.60 be negotiated and not be considered at tonight’s meeting. President Schwarz said she contacted Chancellor 
Galatolo who in turn contacted County Counsel. County Counsel’s legal opinion, received via email, is that these 
items do not constitute terms and conditions of employment. President Schwarz said she was taken aback by the 
AFT demand because these policies went through the District Shared Governance Council twice. However, out of 
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courtesy to AFT, President Schwarz recommended that consideration of these two policies be deferred until all 
parties can discuss the opinion of legal counsel. Patty Dilko, co-chair of the District Shared Governance Council, 
said that the policies were discussed extensively at two meetings and AFT had concerns about them. She said it is 
the policy of the Council that any members may offer conflicting opinions when recommendations are forwarded to 
the Chancellor and the Board. She is not aware that any conflicting opinions were submitted on these policies. 
Trustee Holober said there are two separate issues: whether there are dissenting opinions and whether items are 
negotiable. Vice President Miljanich said a dissenting statement could have asserted that the items are negotiable.  
 
President Schwarz also announced that there is a correction to the proposed Policy 7.07.  Number 6(a) of this 
proposed policy currently reads “The College may waive non-resident tuition fees which were not collected as a 
result of the College’s error and not through the fault of the student and if collection of such a fee would cause the 
student undue hardship in accordance with regulations and definitions adopted by the State.” It should be corrected 
to read “. . .as a result of the College’s error and not through the fault of the student or if collection of such a fee 
would cause the student undue hardship. . .”   
 
It was moved by Trustee Mandelkern and seconded by Trustee Hausman to approve the recommendation with the 
following amendments: (1) removal of Policies 2.19 and 2.60 from consideration and (2) correction of Policy 7.07 
as noted above. 
 
Regarding Policy 2.20, Equal Employment Opportunity, Trustee Holober said the list of categories covered is less 
comprehensive than the list in Policy 2.19. Vice President Miljanich said she read Policy 2.20 as a preamble or 
intent rather than an encompassment of everything that is included subsequently. Trustee Mandelkern suggested 
using a standard list of identifiers in all sections. 
 
Trustee Holober raised for discussion the concept of including political belief to the list of covered classes. He said 
he has been told that there is sometimes a stifling of diversity of opinion in the classroom and noted that 
discrimination based on political belief goes back to the McCarthy era. Trustee Hausman said that depending on 
what the political belief is, it could border on hate belief and this should be considered when determining how much 
detail to provide. Vice Chancellor Joel said that Policy 2.20 was designed in conjunction with the recommendations 
of the Community College League of California and complies with all legal requirements of what the protected 
classes are. He said political affiliation is not a protected class so it would not stand up in court in a discrimination 
suit. Trustee Holober said he understands adoption of a policy which includes the classes mandated by law, but 
questioned whether the District is limited to covering only this list or whether it can add classes to reflect its own 
policies. President Dilko said political opinion and other speech are protected by law and that there are laws against 
hate speech. Vice President Miljanich said there is also a process by which students can go to a Dean or others who 
will mediate to work out concerns. President Schwarz asked if political belief falls into any other policy. Vice 
Chancellor Joel said it is addressed in freedom of speech and academic freedom. President Dilko said it is also 
addressed in the faculty ethics statement. Vice President Miljanich asked if there was discussion of this issue in the 
Academic Senate. President Dilko said there was general discussion but that this particular policy is not within the 
purview of the Academic Senate. President Dilko said she would be glad to take the Board’s comments back for 
further discussion.  
 
Trustee Mandelkern said there are several points in Policy 2.20 that do not refer to employment and suggested 
calling it a policy on equal opportunity rather than equal employment opportunity.  
 
Trustee Holober said that Policy 2.29, Sexual Assault Education, Prevention and Reporting, is limited for the most 
part to employees and students when referring to victims. He said it would be worth expanding to include members 
of the public who are visitors to the campuses and should be assisted if they were to become victims. 
 
Trustee Holober suggested that the Board approve the amended recommendation tonight and revisit the policies 
discussed above sooner than the scheduled review if the Board agrees. 
 
After this discussion, the motion as amended carried, all members voting “Aye.” 
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TRANSFER OF FUNDS INTO POST RETIREMENT TRUST (09-10-100B) 
It was moved by Trustee Hausman and seconded by Vice President Miljanich to approve the transfer as detailed in 
the report. The motion carried, all members voting “Aye.” 
 
STATEMENTS FROM BOARD MEMBERS 
Student Trustee Medrano Rosales attended the Chicana Latina Foundation Scholarship Gala along with fellow 
scholarship recipients Denisse Gonzalez and Margarita Gutierrez. Along with certificates from the Foundation, they 
received Certificates of Congressional Recognition from Congresswoman Jackie Speier and State Senator Gloria 
Romero and Certificates of Honor from Mayor Gavin Newsom. 
 
Trustee Mandelkern expressed thanks to Professor Josie Glenn for leading a tour of the current Cosmetology 
Department facilities at Skyline College. He said the facilities are open for services such as salon treatments and 
haircuts. Trustee Mandelkern also attended the topping off ceremony at Skyline. Trustee Mandelkern said he 
appreciates the comments made by students and members of the public as well as the emails and letters the Board 
has received. He said that during these difficult economic times, it is important to remember that everyone is in the 
same boat and must work together in the most professional and courteous manner possible. He is concerned when 
an attitude is expressed pitting one group against another. He supports all collaboration Districtwide to find 
solutions that will result in the best outcome possible for students and the community.  
 
Trustee Hausman said she appreciates hearing from students, including veterans, and members of the public. She 
said she is perturbed by negative comments regarding the swimming pool and believes information should be 
disseminated regarding the benefits to the District and College of this facility. President Claire said there is a new 
group of students since decisions were made during an open process and he will send an all-College memo to clarify 
the facts. Trustee Hausman attended the Arts & Wine Festival and the luncheon prior to the event. 
 
Vice President Miljanich said that while it is sometimes difficult to hear comments from students and the public, it 
is a reminder that there are people who will be impacted by decisions and it motivates her to try to make the best 
possible decisions. 
 
President Schwarz attended the Arts & Olive Festival and the preceding luncheon. She asked President Mohr about 
the success of this year’s event. President Mohr said he has not seen the final accounting but understands the 
Festival did better than ever before and had more attendance. President Schwarz attended the get-together for the 40 

Year Celebration at Cañada. She is looking forward to the ribbon cutting ceremony at Skyline. She congratulated 
the College of San Mateo football team on its success. 
 
Trustee Holober said he has seen emails expressing concerns about programs and responses by administrators. 
While the responses have been thoughtful and carefully written, Trustee Holober believes there should be a standard 
response expressing the budget reality and the factors that will be applied in evaluating all programs. Trustee 
Holober also said the Board will be in a difficult position of evaluating programs and he is willing to sit in and 
participate in meetings to better understand the decision-making process leading to cuts before being presented with 
a list in January. Trustee Holober said that Board members who participate in such a way could then inform each 
other in a Board setting. 
 
Trustee Mandelkern agreed that it would be good to have more insight into the process before receiving a list but he 
is concerned about micromanagement. Trustee Mandelkern said there is a balancing act; he does not want to be 
completely surprised on January 15 but also is concerned that the Board might become involved too early by 
showing up at meetings. He would welcome the opportunity to learn more about programs but not to drive or 
influence decisions. Trustee Mandelkern said he agrees with Vice President Miljanich’s comments about there 
being a face behind each decision and he encourages students to keep providing their comments. He also agrees that 
there should be a standard statement which should include clarification that the root problem is at the State level and 
cuts are being thrust upon us.  
 
Trustee Mandelkern said he has learned from lobbying for parks that it is more useful to approach legislators with 
alternatives and suggestions on how to make things work, such as revenue generating and money saving ideas, 
rather than just saying “don’t cut our program” and this approach may be carried over to the current situation. 
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Trustee Mandelkern said he looks forward to a presentation from the Foundation on efforts to fund programs and 
staff positions in addition to scholarships. He also suggested that a study session be dedicated to program 
evaluation. Chancellor Galatolo said a special meeting might also be a possibility. 
 
Trustee Holober said community members have suggested to him that they might raise money to help subsidize 
particular programs or classes. Trustee Holober said this might be a good idea but it would need to have a sense of 
direction and policy. Trustee Hausman said it would be important to not pit one program against another or to favor 
a program whose advocates are in a position to raise money while another’s are not. 
 
President Schwarz said she would be willing to participate in discussions to understand the process but not to try to 
salvage programs. Vice President Miljanich said she would also participate but only to listen and learn. President 
Schwarz said she realizes that all classes are important to the people enrolled in them and everyone has a right to 
appeal to the Board. President Schwarz asked if there is a general statement to respond to questions from the press. 
Chancellor Galatolo said staff will work on one and get back to the Board. 
 
Trustee Hausman agreed with Trustee Mandelkern about the danger of micromanaging and added that the Board 
should be careful to not intimidate those working within the process. She also agreed that a general statement should 
be developed and suggested that it include an explanation of what is taken into consideration when decisions about 
programs are made, e.g. low demand, high cost, etc.  
 
Vice President Miljanich suggested that the statement also explain different funding sources. She said some 
programs might be able to get funding from other parts of the community and this should be examined.  
 
COMMUNICATIONS 
None 
 
RECESS TO CLOSED SESSION 
President Schwarz announced that during Closed Session, the Board will confer with Labor Negotiator Harry Joel; 
the employee organizations are AFT and CSEA. 
 
The Board recessed to Closed Session at 9:15 p.m. 
The Board reconvened to Open Session at 10:58 p.m. 
 
CLOSED SESSION ACTIONS TAKEN 
President Schwarz reported that, at the Closed Session just concluded, the Board took no action.   
 
ADJOURNMENT 
It was moved by Trustee Mandelkern and seconded by Vice President Miljanich to adjourn the meeting. The motion 
carried, all members voting “Aye.”  The meeting was adjourned at 10:59 p.m.  
 
Submitted by 
 
 
 
         
        Ron Galatolo 
        Secretary 
 
Approved and entered into the proceedings of the November 18, 2009 meeting. 
 
 
         
         
        Patricia Miljanich 
        Vice President-Clerk 
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Letter sent by District Academic Senate President Patty Dilko: 
 
Dear SMCCCD Administrators, 
  
This is a follow up message regarding our gathering on May 11 of 2009, at which the DASGC held a joint 
meeting between Faculty Senate leaders, the Chancellor and the College Presidents. The primary goal of that 
meeting was to allow each College President and the Chancellor to describe their perspective on the impending 
budget reduction process, and to allow the Faculty Senate Leaders to express the concerns of their members. In 
addition, it was our hope that we would collegially renew our commitment to the shared governance process as 
one that is girded by transparency and mutual respect. 
  
Prior to that meeting DASGC members developed four guiding principles for faculty engagement over the 
summer and beyond, they were: (1) faculty need to be engaged collegially on matters that affect programs on 
both local and district level, (2) no academic program will be discontinued, modified, “un-scheduled” or 
moved from one campus to another without consultation, (3) decisions regarding class size and load must be 
made while maintaining the integrity of the instructional program and with transparency to the affected faculty 
member, and (4) if the budget reductions go more deeply than the first 10% that has been assumed to date, the 
district will convene a Restructuring Council to work through issues of program and service offerings. 
  
Please allow us to express our gratitude to all three college administrative teams as these troubled times are 
navigated with skill and patience. We are grateful that administrators delayed the decision making process on 
the modification and/or elimination of instructional programs until the faculty returned to work in August. 
And, it is clear that a tremendous amount of planning and quick adaptation went into the cut back of 30% – 
60% of our categorically funded programs, even so, administrators were careful to bring in faculty over the 
summer as necessary. In response to concerns and questions during the May 11 meeting about what actions 
would be taken over the summer and how information will be disseminated, Chancellor Galatolo said there 
would be “no Board of Trustees action taken on anything that will have an adverse effect,” and each President 
echoed that sentiment; by in large, these commitments have been honored. 
  
Now that the semester is fully underway, and faculty members across the District have been engaged in the 
reduction discussions locally, we realize that next steps will include the challenge of coordinating reduction 
and/or efficiency efforts across the District. We hope that this will be an equally open process with 
opportunities for all who are interested to contribute their perspectives and expertise. 
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BOARD REPORT NO. 09-11-1A 
 
 
TO: Members of the Board of Trustees 
 
FROM: Ron Galatolo, Chancellor 
 
PREPARED BY: Harry W. Joel, Vice Chancellor, Human Resources and Employee Relations 
 (650) 358-6767 

 
 

APPROVAL OF PERSONNEL ITEMS 
 

 
A.  CHANGE IN STAFF ALLOCATION 
 

Districtwide 
 
1. Recommend deletion of the “Account Clerk I” position classification, which has not been used for 

many years.  There are no current employees who have held this classification in the past. 
 

2. Recommend deletion of the “Admissions & Records Assistant I” position classification, which has 
not been used for many years.  There are no current employees who have held this classification in the 
past. 

 
3. Recommend deletion of the “Computer Operator I” and “Computer Operator II” position 

classifications, which have not been used for many years.  There are no current employees who have held 
this classification in the past. 

 
4. Recommend deletion of the “Employee Management Systems Assistant” position classification, 

which has not been used for many years.  There are no current employees who have held this 
classification in the past. 

 
5. Recommend reclassification of the “Phone Operator/Receptionist,” position classification to “Office 

Assistant II.”  The Phone Operator/Receptionist position has not been used for several years.   
 
6. Recommend deletion of the “Traffic Assistant” position classification, which has not been used for 

many years.  There are no current employees who have held this classification in the past. 
 

7. Recommend deletion of the “Video Tape Operations Manager” position classification, which has not 
been used for many years.  There are no current employees who have held this classification in the past. 
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BOARD REPORT NO. 09-11-1B 
 
 
TO:   Members of the Board of Trustees 
 
FROM:   Ron Galatolo, Chancellor 
 
PREPARED BY: Lily C. Lau, Director 
   Community Education, 574-6179 
 
 
APPROVAL OF COMMUNITY SERVICES CLASSES, SPRING/SUMMER 2010 

CAÑADA COLLEGE, COLLEGE OF SAN MATEO, AND SKYLINE COLLEGE 
 
Listed below are the planned self-supporting Community Services offerings at Cañada College, 
College of San Mateo and Skyline College for spring/summer 2010. Classes in the Community 
Services program are identified and delivered based on community interest, instructor expertise 
and schedules, and available college facilities. The Community Services schedule is grouped by 
Community Services classes on campus and off-site, Emeritus Institute, and on-line offerings. 
 
New Programs 
 
Cañada College 
 
None 
 
College of San Mateo 
 
Age-Defying Nutrition: How to Add Years to Your Life and Life to Your Years 
Algebra Review 
Astronomy - Skies of the Spring 
Cartoons and Comics 
Custom Landscape Design 
Discover the Wines and Foods of Argentina! 
Everything You Need To Know to Help Your Aging Parents 
Excel - Data Analysis and Data Manipulation 
Flowers for the Heart 
Graceful Hawaiian Hula Level II 
Internet Marketing for Beginners 
Internet Marketing Intermediate 
Kitchen SOS! How to Get Your Kitchen Really Cooking 
Legal Planning for Parents with Minor Children 
Lighten Up Your Home! 
Luxurious Body Balms and Butters 
Maximizing Curb Appeal 
Natural Earth-Friendly Candles 
Organize Your Business Life for Greater Productivity and Success 
Spanish III 
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Speaking Without Words - The Secret Meaning of Body Language 
Start a Pet Sitting Business 
 
Skyline College 
 
None 
 
Off Campus  
 
Dogpatch (San Francisco) 
Fabulous Fondant Cakes (Kathy’s Kreative Kakes, San Mateo) 
Golf for Novice and Intermediate Players (Crystal Springs, Burlingame, two sessions) 
Ingleside Terrace (San Francisco) 
Port & Chocolate (Savvy Cellars, Redwood City) 
Portola District (San Francisco) 
Wine Appreciation: Italy (Savvy Cellars, Redwood City) 
 
Continuing Programs 
 
Cañada College 
 
Passport to Retirement with Retirement Recovery Strategies 
 
College of San Mateo 
 
Accounting Fundamentals 
All About Patents and Intellectual Property 
An Unforgettable Evening with Leonardo da Vinci 
Basic Motorcycle Rider Course through Northern California Motorcycle Training 
Basics of Selling on eBay 
Beginning Blues Harmonica 
Beginning Fencing 
Beyond Entrepreneurship - Practical Keys to Running Your Business 
Breaking the Cycle of Stress! 
Buying Foreclosures 
Conversational French I 
Conversational French II 
Conversational Italian II - The Language and Culture of Italy 
Digital Photography 101 
Digital Photography 102 
Dog Obedience Classes - All Levels 
Driver's Education (two sessions) 
Enchanting Belly Dance (two sessions) 
Fashion Illustration and Sketching 
Fencing Club 
Financial Strategies for Successful Retirement 
Flyfishing Adventure 
Fun Part-Time Jobs 
Graceful Hawaiian Hula for Beginners 
Guitar - Level I 
Guitar - Level II 
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Guitar Ensemble Workshop (two sessions) 
Healthy Harmonica 
Hot Salsa Dancing for Beginners 
How to Play Piano By Ear 
Importing as a Small Business 
Instant Piano for Hopelessly Busy People 
Italian for Travelers - The Language and Culture of Italy 
Let's Make Sushi 
Magic Flutes, Flute Choir 
Make Money from Your Inventions 
MS Excel Basics 
Notary Public Workshop and Exam 
Passport to Retirement with Retirement Recovery Strategies 
Peninsula Photography Field Trips (three sessions) 
Personal Fitness Trainer Certification 
Pet First Aid/CPR 
Pharmacy Technician Training 
Proper Dog Grooming 
Relaxing Shiatsu Massage for Couples 
SAT Prep (two sessions) 
Secrets of a Super Memory 
ServSafe Food Handling Workshop and Exam (two sessions) 
Smarter Property Management 
Spanish I 
Spanish II 
Sports Nutrition Consultant Certification 
Test-Taking Secrets 
Therapeutic Neck and Shoulder Massage for Couples 
Travel Sketching and Painting in Watercolor 
What Were You Born To Do? 
Writing and Publishing Your 1st Book 
 
Skyline College 
 
An Introduction to Voiceovers 
Financial Strategies for Successful Retirement 
 
Off Campus  
 
Glass Fusing for Beginners (South Linden Station, South San Francisco, two sessions) 
How to Cut Out Cakes in Any Shape (Kathy’s Kreative Kakes, San Mateo) 
Peninsula Parks and Trails (Field Trips, three sessions) 
Play Golf the Right (Fun) Way (Crystal Springs, Burlingame, two sessions) 
You Can Decorate Your Cake and Eat it Too! (Kathy’s Kreative Kakes, San Mateo) 
 
Emeritus 
 
New Programs 
 
California - Before the Gringo Came (Burlingame Recreation Center) 
California - Empire of the Pacific (Burlingame Recreation Center) 
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The Disappearing Desert - Making the Prairie Bloom (San Mateo Senior Center) 
The Great American Desert - Rediscovering the Continental Heartland (San Mateo Senior Center) 
 
Continuing Programs 
 
Jazz From the Hill (The Peninsula Regent, two sessions) 
 
Online Classes 
 
New Classes 
 
Advanced Microsoft Excel 2007 
Going Green at the Workplace 
Intermediate Visual Basic 2008 
Introduction to Dreamweaver CS4 
Lose Weight and Keep it Off! 
Making Movies with Windows Vista 
Medical Trascription 
Online Drivers Education 
Online Traffic School 
Prazis I Preparation 
QuickBooks 2009 for Contractors 
Singapore Math: Number Sense and Compuation 
Spanish in the Classroom 
Teaching Grammar for ESL/EFL 
Web2.0: Blogs, Wikis, and Podcasts 
 
Continuing Classes 
 
A to Z Grantwriting  
A Writer's Guide to Descriptive Settings  
Accounting Fundamentals  
Accounting Fundamentals II  
Achieving Success with Difficult People  
Achieving Top Search Engine Positions  
Administrative Assistant Applications  
Administrative Assistant Fundamentals  
Advanced Fiction Writing  
Advanced Grant Proposal Writing  
Advanced Microsoft Excel 2003  
Advanced Microsoft Word 2003  
Advanced PC Security  
An Introduction to Teaching ESL/EFL  
Assisting Aging Parents  
Become a Physical Therapy Aide  
Become a Veterinary Assistant  
Become a Veterinary Assistant II: Canine Reproduction  
Become a Veterinary Assistant III: Practical Skills  
Become an Optical Assistant  
Becoming a Grant Writing Consultant  
Beginner's Guide to Getting Published  
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Beginning Braille Transcription  
Beginning Conversational French  
Beginning Writer's Workshop  
Big Ideas in Little Books  
Breaking Into Sitcom Writing  
Building Teams That Work  
Building Wealth  
Business Law for the Small Business Owner  
Business Marketing Writing  
C# Programming for the Absolute Beginner  
Computer Skills for the Workplace  
Constitutional Law: Bill of Rights  
Conversational Japanese  
Creating a Classroom Web Site  
Creating a Successful Business Plan  
Creating the Inclusive Classroom: Strategies for Success  
Creating User Requirements Documents  
Creating Web Graphics with Photoshop CS3  
Creating Web Pages  
Creating Your Own Nonprofit  
Customer Service Fundamentals  
Debt Elimination Techniques That Work  
Design Projects for Adobe Illustrator CS2  
Designing Effective Websites  
Differentiated Instruction in the Classroom  
Discover Digital Photography  
Distribution and Logistics Management  
Drawing for the Absolute Beginner  
Easy Classroom Podcasting  
Effective Business Writing  
Effective Selling  
Employment Law Fundamentals  
Enhancing Language Development in Childhood  
Enjoying European Art Online  
Everyday Math  
Evidence Law  
Forensic Science for Writers  
Fundamentals of Supervision and Management  
Fundamentals of Supervision and Management II  
Fundamentals of Technical Writing  
GED Preparation  
Genealogy Basics  
Get Assertive!  
Get Funny!  
Get Grants!  
Get Paid to Travel  
GMAT Preparation  
Goodbye to Shy  
Grammar for ESL  
Grammar Refresher  
GRE Preparation - Part 1  
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GRE Preparation - Part 2  
Growing Plants for Fun and Profit  
Guided Reading and Writing: Strategies for Maximum Student Achievement  
Guided Reading: Strategies for the Differentiated Classroom  
Guiding Kids on the Internet  
Handling Medical Emergencies  
High Speed Project Management  
HIPAA Compliance  
Homeschool with Success  
Human Anatomy and Physiology  
Individual Excellence: Secrets of Career Success  
Instant Italian  
Integrating Technology in the Classroom  
Intermediate C# Programming  
Intermediate CSS and XHTML  
Intermediate Dreamweaver CS3  
Intermediate Java Programming  
Intermediate Microsoft Access 2003  
Intermediate Microsoft Access 2007  
Intermediate Microsoft Excel 2003  
Intermediate Microsoft Word 2003  
Intermediate Microsoft Word 2007  
Intermediate Networking  
Intermediate Oracle  
Intermediate Photoshop CS3  
Intermediate PHP and MySQL  
Intermediate Visual Basic 2005  
Interpersonal Communication  
Introduction to Algebra  
Introduction to Alice 2.0 Programming  
Introduction to ASP.NET  
Introduction to Business Analysis  
Introduction to C++ Programming  
Introduction to CorelDRAW X3  
Introduction to Criminal Law  
Introduction to Criminal Law II  
Introduction to Crystal Reports 10  
Introduction to CSS and XHTML  
Introduction to Database Development  
Introduction to Dreamweaver 8  
Introduction to Dreamweaver CS3  
Introduction to Flash 8  
Introduction to Flash MX 2004  
Introduction to Illustrator CS3  
Introduction to InDesign CS3  
Introduction to Internet Writing Markets  
Introduction to Java Programming  
Introduction to Journaling  
Introduction to Linux  
Introduction to Microsoft Access 2003  
Introduction to Microsoft Access 2007  
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Introduction to Microsoft Excel 2003  
Introduction to Microsoft Excel 2007  
Introduction to Microsoft FrontPage 2003 
Introduction to Microsoft Office Accounting Professional 2008  
Introduction to Microsoft Outlook 2003  
Introduction to Microsoft Outlook 2007  
Introduction to Microsoft PowerPoint 2003  
Introduction to Microsoft PowerPoint 2007  
Introduction to Microsoft Project 2003  
Introduction to Microsoft Project 2007  
Introduction to Microsoft Publisher 2003  
Introduction to Microsoft Publisher 2007  
Introduction to Microsoft Visio 2003  
Introduction to Microsoft Visio 2007  
Introduction to Microsoft Word 2003  
Introduction to Microsoft Word 2007  
Introduction to Natural Health and Healing  
Introduction to Networking  
Introduction to Nonprofit Management  
Introduction to Oracle  
Introduction to PC Security  
Introduction to PC Troubleshooting  
Introduction to Peachtree Accounting 2009  
Introduction to Perl Programming  
Introduction to Photoshop CS3  
Introduction to Photoshop CS4 
Introduction to PHP and MySQL  
Introduction to Python 2.5 Programming  
Introduction to QuickBooks 2007  
Introduction to QuickBooks 2008  
Introduction to QuickBooks 2009 
Introduction to Ruby Programming  
Introduction to SQL  
Introduction to Stock Options  
Introduction to the Internet  
Introduction to Visual Basic 2005  
Introduction to Visual Basic 2008  
Introduction to Windows Vista  
Introduction to Windows XP  
Keyboarding  
Keys to Effective Communication  
Leadership  
Learn to Buy and Sell on eBay  
Legal Nurse Consulting  
Listen to Your Heart, and Success Will Follow  
LSAT Preparation - Part 1  
LSAT Preparation - Part 2  
Luscious, Low-Fat, Lightning-Quick Meals  
Making Movies with Windows XP  
Manufacturing Applications  
Manufacturing Fundamentals  
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Marketing Your Business on the Internet  
Marketing Your Nonprofit  
Mastery of Business Fundamentals  
Medical Coding  
Medical Terminology: A Word Association Approach  
Merrill Ream Speed Reading  
Microsoft Excel 2003 in the Classroom  
Microsoft Excel 2007 in the Classroom  
Microsoft PowerPoint 2007 in the Classroom  
Microsoft Word 2003 in the Classroom  
Microsoft Word 2007 in the Classroom  
Music Made Easy 
Mystery Writing  
Performing Payroll in QuickBooks 2007  
Performing Payroll in QuickBooks 2009  
Personal Finance  
Photographing Nature with Your Digital Camera  
Photographing People with your Digital Camera  
Photoshop CS3 for the Digital Photographer  
Photoshop Elements 6.0 for the Digital Photographer  
Photoshop Elements 6.0 for the Digital Photographer II  
Photoshop Elements 7 for the Digital Photographer 
Pleasures of Poetry  
PowerPoint in the Classroom  
Prepare for the GED Language Arts, Writing Test  
Prepare for the GED Math Test  
Principles of Sales Management  
Professional Sales Skills  
Project Management Applications  
Project Management Fundamentals  
Publish It Yourself: How to Start and Operate Your Own Publishing Business  
Purchasing Fundamentals  
QuickBooks 2007 for Contractors  
Ready, Set, Read!  
Real Estate Investing  
Real Estate Investing II: Financing Your Property  
Real Estate Law (US)  
Research Methods for Writers  
Response to Intervention: Reading Strategies That Work  
Resume Writing Workshop  
Romance Writing Secrets  
SAT/ACT Preparation - Part 1  
SAT/ACT Preparation - Part 2  
Secrets of Better Photography  
Secrets of the Caterer  
Singapore Math Strategies: Model Drawing for Grades 1-6  
Six Sigma: Total Quality Applications  
Skills for Making Great Decisions  
Solving Classroom Discipline Problems  
Solving Classroom Discipline Problems II  
Speed Spanish  



BOARD REPORT NO. 09-11-1B  9 
 

Speed Spanish II  
Speed Spanish III  
Start and Operate Your Own Home-Based Business  
Start Your Own Arts and Crafts Business  
Start Your Own Consulting Practice  
Start Your Own eBay Drop Off Store  
Start Your Own Small Business  
Stocks, Bonds, and Investing: Oh, My!  
Successful Construction Business Management  
Supply Chain Management Fundamentals  
Survival Kit for New Teachers  
Teaching Math: Grades 4-6  
Teaching Science: Grades 4-6  
Teaching Students with Autism: Strategies for Success  
Teaching Writing: Grades 4-6  
The Analysis and Valuation of Stocks  
The Classroom Computer  
The Craft of Magazine Writing  
The Creative Classroom  
The Keys to Effective Editing  
The Magic of Hypnosis  
Total Quality Fundamentals  
Travel Photography for the Digital Photographer  
Travel Writing  
Twelve Steps to a Successful Job Search  
Understanding Adolescents  
Understanding the Human Resources Function  
Using the Internet in the Classroom  
Where Does All My Money Go?  
Winning Strategy for the Courtroom  
Wireless Networking  
Workers' Compensation  
Working Successfully with Learning Disabled Students  
Wow, What a Great Event!  
Write Like a Pro  
Write Your Life Story  
Writeriffic 2: Advanced Creativity Training for Writers  
Writeriffic: Creativity Training for Writers  
Writing Effective Grant Proposals  
Writing for Children  
Writing for ESL 
 
RECOMMENDATION 
 
It is recommended that the Board approve the list of Community Services classes to be offered 
for spring/summer 2010 at Cañada College, College of San Mateo and Skyline College, as well as 
off-campus locations. 
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Reaffirmation of Core Values and Principles  
Board of Trustees 

San Mateo County Community College District 
November, 2009 

 
 

Public higher education in California is facing the most difficult and challenging budget environment 
experienced in the State since the passage of Proposition 13 in 1978.  The three Colleges and the District 
Office are currently engaged in a process to determine the budget cuts that will be necessary in order for 
the District to have a balanced budget in 2010-11.  This follows the 10% reduction that was made last 
year; budget and political experts are predicting that additional budget cuts may be required in 2011-12.  
The Board of Trustees recognizes that dealing with the impact of one more year of budget reductions and 
related uncertainties will be extremely difficult for faculty, staff and students of the San Mateo County 
Community College District.  The decisions we face will not be easily made and likely will not satisfy 
everyone.  Given these realities, the Board reaffirms its commitment to the following core values and 
principles of the District: 
 

• Student-Centered Mission: The Board places top priority on our core mission of providing 
transfer education and workforce training to as many students as possible.  Basic skills classes 
which are focused on preparing our students for college-level work are also necessary and 
appropriate.  In our current economic reality—with high jobless rates and four-year colleges and 
universities reducing their course offerings—many more students are turning to community 
colleges as their last opportunity to obtain a higher education and we must be able to respond to 
this demand.  Therefore, the most important consideration as budget reductions are proposed is 
whether or not the proposed action will unnecessarily reduce course offerings for students.   
 
The Board recognizes that low-enrolled courses; classes and programs that are outside of the core 
mission of transfer and workforce training; and courses and programs that no longer meet student 
or employment demand will have to be reduced or eliminated.  The Board also expects that, when 
possible, the Colleges will work together to consolidate underperforming classes or programs in 
order to preserve opportunities for our students.   
 
The Board acknowledges the commitment of faculty members who have increased their class 
sizes in order to accommodate as many students as possible.  It is this type of commitment to 
students that has distinguished our District as a student-centered and first-rate institution. 
 
Student support services are also important and help ensure the success of our students in their 
pursuit of a postsecondary education; however, the Board believes that, in order to preserve the 
greatest number of classes and programs to meet student demand, the College District may need 
to reduce, consolidate and/or automate student support services.    
 

• Support for Innovation: The Board believes that its long-standing support for innovation and 
creative solutions to problem solving is essential for the overall advancement of the District; this 
support is even more important during difficult economic times. The Board will aggressively 
pursue innovative efforts that result in preservation of classes and programs for students, such as 
the development of partnerships and cost-sharing programs with local schools, businesses and 
other public agencies; additional grant writing; moving lifelong learning classes to Community 
Education; and other entrepreneurial endeavors.  
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• Employment Philosophies: The Board subscribes to the principles of human resource 
management which promote: equal access; equal opportunity; equal treatment and fairness; staff 
development and training opportunities; fair compensation and accountability.  The Board 
reaffirms the long-standing District policy that it always seeks to employ the very best qualified 
applicant for each job and does not make decisions about employment, retention, compensation, 
promotion, termination or other employment status which would discriminate on the basis of 
race, color, religion, national origin, age, gender, disability, marital status, sexual orientation, 
medical conditions or other similar factors.   
   

• Shared Governance: The Board is deeply committed to the shared governance process as it has 
been established in this District, and believes that this process can produce decisions that are 
comprehensive, fair and in the best interests of students, the community and employees.  The 
Board encourages and expects the participation of all constituents in shared governance and 
recognizes shared governance as the means for having the voices and opinions of various 
constituencies heard.   
 

• Final Decision-Making Authority: In this shared governance environment, the Board, as the 
elected representatives of the people of San Mateo County, will ultimately make the final 
decision regarding budget reductions based upon what it believes is in the best interests of the 
District as a whole.  In reaching its decisions, the Board acts independently, but considers the 
informed viewpoints of all participants and constituencies; it relies on the research, advice, 
experience and management expertise within the District.   

 
 

The Board believes that adherence to these core values and operating principles will continue to support 
the District and advance the interests of students, faculty, staff and the San Mateo County community. 
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UPDATE ON KCSM 
 

There is no printed report for this agenda item. 

 

 



 
 
 
San Mateo County Community College District            November 18, 2009 
 
 
BOARD REPORT NO. 09-11-2C 
 
 

 
 

PLANNING UPDATE 
 

There is no printed report for this agenda item. 

 

 


